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The Honorable Ken Salazar 
Secretary  
U.S. Department of the Interior 
Washington, D.C. 20240 
 
Dear Secretary Salazar, 

The undersigned conservation organizations and scientific societies want to call your attention 

to the threat being posed to wildlife by feral cats. Given the well-documented impacts of cat 

predation on wildlife, we urge the development of a Department-wide policy opposing Trap-

Neuter-Release and the outdoor feeding of cats as a feral cat management option, coupled 

with a plan of action to address existing infestations affecting lands managed by the 

Department of the Interior. We would like to request a meeting to discuss this with you at your 

earliest convenience. 

The estimated 80 million feral cats and 40 million free-ranging pet cats in the U.S. kill hundreds 

of millions of birds each year including endangered species.  Multiple studies (Soulé et al. 1988, 

Hawkins 1998, Crooks & Soulé 1999, see reviews in Jessup 2004, Nogales et al. 2004, Dauphiné 

and Cooper 2009) have found that roaming cats spread harmful diseases to other wildlife and 

to humans, reduce wildlife abundance and diversity, cause extinctions and dramatic reductions 

of native wildlife populations (Donlan et al. 2000, Veitch 2001, Tershy et al. 2002, Calver et al. 

2007), and kill as many as one billion birds per year in the United States (Stallcup 1991, Gill 

1995, Dauphiné and Cooper 2009).  

The U.S. does not, however, have a comprehensive policy addressing the feral cat problem. The 

U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service has responsibilities under the Endangered Species Act and 

Migratory Bird Treaty Act to conserve threatened and endangered species and migratory birds. 

We believe the agency needs to act on these responsibilities and clearly articulate a policy that 

protects native wildlife and is founded on the conclusions of peer-reviewed science. 

We applaud the efforts of a number of regional U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service offices in 

addressing local problems that have arisen, as well as the efforts of agency staff who have 



worked diligently to develop a sound policy to address the problem. The agency has developed 

an effective policy framework reflected in the Florida Keys Refuges Predator Management Plan 

and letters sent by a regional office to conserve at-risk endangered species in New Jersey that 

address the issue and could serve as a model for a department-wide policy.  

We therefore urge you to issue a directive establishing consistent department-wide policy to 

address the problem of feral cats and opposing TNR management, and to develop a plan of 

action addressing infestations on federal lands managed by the Interior Department.  

We look forward to discussing the feral cat issue with you further. Please call Steve Holmer at, 

202/234-7181, or email sholmer@abcbirds.org to respond to this meeting request. 

Sincerely, 

George Fenwick 
President 
American Bird Conservancy 
 
Tom Ryder 
President 
The Wildlife Society 
 
Mike Daulton 
Vice President 
National Audubon Society 
 
John W. Fitzpatrick 
Director 
Cornell Laboratory of Ornithology 
 
John Faaborg 
President 
American Ornithologists Union 
 
Melissa Pitkin 
Education and Outreach Director 
PRBO Conservation Science 
 
Steve Olson                                     
Vice President, Federal Relations  
Association of Zoos & Aquariums 
 
Sandy Woltman 
President 

mailto:sholmer@abcbirds.org


National Wildlife Rehabilitators Association  
 
Gregory J. Harber 
Chairman 
Alabama Ornithological Society Conservation Committee 
Birmingham, Alabama 
 
Allan J. Mueller 
Conservation Chair 
Arkansas Audubon Society 
Conway, Arkansas 
 
Lynn Sciumbato 
Morning Star Wildlife Rehabilitation Center 
Gravette, Arkansas 
 
Sheri L. Williamson, Director 
Southeastern Arizona Bird Observatory 
Bisbee, Arizona 
 
Travis Longcore, Ph.D. 
President 
Los Angeles Audubon Society 
Los Angeles, California 
 
Nancy Arbuckle 
Conservation Advocate 
Sequoia Audubon Society 
Woodside, California 
 
Dan Silver 
Executive Director 
Endangered Habitats League 
Los Angeles, California 
 
Mark Rauzon 
Geography Dept. 
Laney College 
Oakland, California 
 
Catherine Rich 
Executive Officer 
The Urban Wildlands Group 
Los Angeles, California 



 
Ann C. Lynch, Director 
South Bay Wildlife Rehab 
Rancho Palos Verdes, California 
 
Mark Rauzon 
Geography Department 
Laney College 
Oakland, California 
 
Tammy  VerCauteren 
Executive Director 
Rocky Mountain Bird Observatory 
Fort Collins, Colorado 
 
Josh Pollock 
Conservation Director 
Center for Native Ecosystems 
Denver, Colorado 
 
John Cornely  
Executive Director  
The Trumpeter Swan Society  
Littleton, Colorado 
 
Sue Bonfield 
Environment for the Americas 
Boulder, Colorado 
 
Milan G. Bull 
Senior Director of Science and Conservation 
Connecticut Audubon Society 
Fairfield, Connecticut 
 
Bill Stewart 
Conservation Chair 
Delmarva Ornithological Society 
Wilmington, Delaware 
 
Justin Freedman 
Vice President 
South Florida Audubon Society 
Broward County, Florida  
 



 
 
Natalia Collier 
President 
Environmental Protection in the Caribbean (EPIC) 
Riviera Beach, Florida 
 
Dr. Vanessa R. Lane 
President 
Oconee Rivers Audubon Society 
Athens, Georgia 
 
Jamie Hawk 
Executive Director 
Atlanta Audubon Society 
Atlanta, Georgia 
 
Charlie Muise 
Coordinator, Georgia Important Bird Areas 
Atlanta, Georgia 
 
Steve Holzman 
Conservation Chair 
Georgia Ornithological Society 
Macon, Georgia 
 
Marjorie Ziegler 
Executive Director 
Conservation Council for Hawai’i 
Honolulu, Hawai’i   
 
Donnie Dann 
Bird Conservation Network 
Chicago, Illinois 
 
Carol Blacketer 
President and Executive Director 
Wildcat Creek Wildlife Center, Inc. 
Delphi, Indiana 
 
Pat Knight 
Songbirds of Northern Indiana, Inc. 
Plymouth, Indiana 
 



 
Thomas W. Sherry 
Department of Ecology and Evolutionary Biology 
Tulane University 
New Orleans, Louisiana 
 
Rebecca L. Holberton 
Northeast Regional Migration Monitoring Network 
Laboratory of Avian Biology, University of Maine 
Orono, Maine 
 
Kathy Calvert 
President 
Frederick Bird Club 
Frederick County, Maryland 
 
Ned Gerber 
Wildlife Habitat Ecologist/Director  
Chesapeake Wildlife Heritage 
Easton, Maryland  
 
Ward Ebert 
President, Howard County Bird Club 
Howard County, Maryland 
 
Lisa Sorenson, Ph.D. 
President 
Society for the Conservation and Study of Caribbean Birds 
Boston, Massachusetts  
 
Kay Charter 
Executive Director 
Saving Birds Thru Habitat  
Omene, Michigan 
 
Julie A. Craves 
Supervisor of Avian Research 
Rouge River Bird Observatory 
University of Michigan 
Dearborn, Michigan 
 
Rebecca Lessard 
Executive Director 
Wings of Wonder, Inc. 



Raptor Rehabilitation, Education and Research 
Empire, Michigan 
 
Fred Charbonneau, 
Detroit Audubon Society 
Southfield, Michigan 
 
Jim Fitzpatrick 
Executive Director 
Carpenter St. Croix Valley Nature Center 
Hastings, Minnesota 
 
David E. Nomsen 
Vice-president of Governmental Affairs 
Pheasants Forever, Inc. and Quail Forever   
Garfield, Minnesota 
 
Karen B. Meyer 
St. Louis Audubon Society 
St. Louis, Missouri 
 
Lewis Young 
Conservation Chair 
Flathead Audubon Society 
Kalispell, Montana 
 
Stephen Vantassel, Project Coordinator, CWCP, ACP 
Internet Center for Wildlife Damage Management 
School of Natural Resources 
University of Nebraska-Lincoln 
Lincoln, Nebraska 
 
Buffalo Bruce  
Staff Ecologist 
Western Nebraska Resources Council  
Chadron, Nebraska 
 
 
Michael J. Bartlett, President 
New Hampshire Audubon 
Concord, New Hampshire 
 
Ruth Brooks 
President 



Freedom Center for Wildlife, Inc. 
Cinnaminson, New Jersey 
 
Jeanne M. Gural 
Executive Director 
Woodford Cedar Run Wildlife Refuge 
Medford, New Jersey 
 
Heather Ray 
Operation Migration Inc. 
Niagara Falls, New York 
 
Albert E. Caccese 
Executive Director 
Audubon New York 
New York, New York 
 
Peggy Maslow, 
President 
North Shore Audubon Society 
Mattituck, New York 
 
Susan Krause 
president 
Four Harbors Audubon 
St. James, New York 
 
John Turner, Co-Chair, Conservation Committee 

Stella Miller, Co-Chair, Conservation Committee 

Huntington-Oyster Bay Audubon Society  

Huntington, New York 

  
Diana C. Teta, Ph.D. 
Long Island, New York 
  

Eileen Schwinn, President 
Eastern Long Island Audubon Society 
East Quogue, New York 
 
Charmayne Palomba 
Research Assistant 
Weeden Foundation  
New York, New York 



 
Bob Mauceli 
President 
Rochester Birding Association 
Pittsford, New York 
 
Judy Davis 
President 
Great South Bay Audubon Society 
Sayville, New York 
 
Elizabeth Hurst-Waitz 
Chapter President 
Central New Mexico Audubon Society 
Albuquerque, New Mexico 
 
Charlotte Goedsche 
President 
Elisha Mitchell Audubon Society 
Ashville, North Carolina 
 
Richard H. Munson 
Conservation Director 
Audubon Miami Valley 
Oxford, Ohio 
 
David Harrison, MD 
Conservation Chair  
Salem Audubon Society 
Salem, Oregon 
 
Alex Maksymowicz  
President 
Rogue Valley Audubon Society 
Medford, Oregon 
 
Bill Weiler  
Executive Director 
Gifford Pinchot Task Force 
Portland, Oregon 
 
Barbara Ullian 
Friends of the Kalmiopsis 
Grants Pass, Oregon  



 
Marnie Gaede 
President Fund for Wild Nature 
Portland, Oregon 
 
Louise Shimmel 
Executive Director 
Cascades Raptor Center 
Eugene, Oregon 
 
Philip Witmer 
Delaware Valley Ornithological Club 
Conservation Chairperson 
Havertown, Pennsylvania 
 
Maryjane Angelo 
Executive Director 
Skye’s Spirit Wildlife Rehabilitation Center 
Harrisville, Pennsylvania 
 
Teresa Deckard, Director 
Bird Refuge of York 
York, Pennsylvania 
 
Miriam Moyer 
White Flicker Wild Bird Rehabilitation Clinic 
Ambler, Pennsylvania 
 
Dick Preston 
President 
Tennessee Ornithological Society 
Munford, Tennessee  
 
 
 
 
William T. Franks 
President  
Cumberland-Harpeth Audubon Society  
Nashville, Tennessee   
 
David Newstead 
President 
Coastal Bend Audubon Society 



Corpus Christi, Texas 
 
Josetta Hawthorne  
Executive Director 
Council for Environmental Education 
Houston, Texas 
 
Stephen Eccles 
Chair, Conservation Committee 
Virginia Society of Ornithology 
 
Edward Clark 
President 
Wildlife Center of Virginia 
Waynesboro, Virginia 
 
William P. Mueller 
Conservation Chair 
Wisconsin Society for Ornithology 
Milwaukee, Wisconsin 
 
Karen Etter Hale 
Chair, Wisconsin Bird Conservation Initiative 
Executive Secretary, Madison Audubon Society 
Madison, Wisconsin 
 
Mark Pfost 
Chair 
Invasive Species Working Group 
Necedah, Wisconsin 
 
Dan Jackson, President 
Coulee Region Audubon Society 
La Crosse, Wisconsin 
 
Helen Pugh, President 
Hoy Audubon Society, Inc. 
Eastern Racine and Kenosha Counties, Wisconsin 
 
Diane Lembck 
President, Wisconsin Metro Audubon Society 
Franklin, Wisconsin 
 
Karen Etter Hale 



2nd Vice President, Wisconsin Audubon Council 
Executive Secretary, Madison Audubon Society 
Madison, Wisconsin 
 
Dr. Wendel J. Johnson 
Conservation Chair 
Chappee Rapids Audubon Society 
Marinette, Wisconsin 
 
Carl Schwartz 
Coordinator 
Bird City Wisconsin 
Bayside, Wisconsin 
 
Dr. Noel J. Cutright  
Founder, Riveredge Bird Club  
Fox Point, Wisconsin 
 
Marge Gibson  
Executive Director 
Raptor Education Group, Inc.  
Antigo, Wisconsin 

Troy Walters 
Trees For Tomorrow 
Eagle River, Wisconsin 

 


